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The Orange Coast College administration 

suspended Hearlson, but students came to his aid. 

By Stephen Goode 
and Christopher Jolma

At his very 
popular class on 
contemporary 
politics at Orange 
Coast College in 
Costa Mesa, 
Calif., during the 
evening of Sept. 
18, Kenneth 
Hearlson raised 
questions with 
his 180 students 
about the Sept. 
11 terrorist attacks on the United States. The 58-year-old 
former Marine and born-again Christian wanted his students 
to think seriously about what had happened, he tells Insight.

Who are these terrorists, he asked the class, and why did 
they do what they did? How should the United States 
respond? Was the Muslim world being hypocritical by giving 
lip service to America's war on terrorism while at the same 
time approving of terrorism and suicide bombers in Israel?

During the wide-ranging "open forum where every opinion 
counts," as Hearlson likes to describe his classes, the 
atmosphere got heated as several of the 10 or so Muslim 
students present joined in the discussion. Tempers flared 
and voices were raised, but that's what Hearlson, who styles 
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himself "the blue-collar, common-man professor," hopes will 
happen in his classroom. Learning isn't passive, Hearlson 
contends, it demands personal involvement — and the more 
passionate that involvement, the more a student is likely to 
find himself learning the subject and caring deeply about it.

The topic wasn't unusual given the mood of the country after 
the terrorist attacks that leveled the World Trade Center twin 
towers, left a huge hole in the Pentagon and killed the 
passengers in four commercial airliners. Nor was the 
passion. Nationwide on every campus, college and 
university students were demanding more information about 
terrorism, Islam and the Middle East. Schools began 
recruiting outside experts to talk on these issues. More than 
a few students were signing up for courses in Arabic at 
schools where it was available, and asking that it be taught 
in schools where it wasn't.

That was the immediate change on American campuses. 
But the response to Sept. 11 at U.S. colleges and 
universities might be bringing about a bigger, more profound 
transformation that's now in its earliest stages. It's change 
that challenges — and may undermine — the gospel of 
political correctness, which has ravaged U.S. schools for 
nearly two decades. It's a transformation, too, that may bring 
an end to the power held at American universities and 
colleges by the left-wing 1960s activists — many of whom 
long have held senior and tenured positions at American 
schools and have used those positions to preach the same 
tired left-wing politics and anti-Americanism they began so 
loudly advocating 40 years ago.

The change on campus certainly isn't coming from faculty or 
administrators, so many of whom are committed deeply to 
politically correct and multicultural views of things. If it is 
coming — and there are indications that it is — the 
transformation is being wrought by students themselves. In 
the aftermath of Sept. 11, American college students are 
displaying an increased patriotism and respect for traditional 
values, probably a result of the dose of reality that foreign 
attacks on the continental United States brought to almost 
every citizen of this country.

That the knee-jerk lefty liberalism of campuses could have 
turned so quickly seems unlikely, but consider the following: 
In a nationwide poll released on Feb. 6 in Washington, 75 
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percent of college students surveyed said they approved of 
the job George W. Bush was doing as president and 70 
percent said they approved of the man himself.

But that wasn't all. The survey, done by the Tarrance Group 
for the Independent Women's Forum (IWF), found that only 
14 percent of students disapproved of Bush as president 
and as a man. The bottom line: 65 percent were happy that 
he was president of the United State during this time of 
crisis; only 18 percent wished that Al Gore were president 
instead.

Interesting, even startling findings, given the fact that in the 
2000 election Gore defeated Bush on many U.S. campuses 
by landslide proportions. But the IWF survey uncovered 
other changes in student behavior that could prove 
significant: 32 percent of the students surveyed admitted to 
praying more after Sept. 11 than they had before, while 24 
percent said they volunteered more of their free time to 
good causes.

Did the poll indicate a major change in student opinion? 
Some believed it did. The IWF's Kate Kennedy said at a 
press conference when the poll was released: "Contrary to 
public opinion, the youth of America actually do care about 
something. We're seeing a rebirth of values in the cynical 
student population, and it looks to me like character is 
suddenly back in" fashion.

This claimed change in campus attitude did not go 
unheralded, even by student editorials in campus 
newspapers of a kind that could not have been written a 
year ago, and which if written never would have been 
published. The Brown Daily Herald, for example, the student 
paper at trendy-left Brown University, carried a column by 
Joshua Skolnick in early February in which he confessed to 
having praised Bill Clinton's State of the Union speech a 
year ago. Hardly surprising. But then Skolnick abruptly 
declared that Clinton's America was dead, and that was a 
good thing, thanks to Bush's own State of the Union speech. 
"The America of vacillation, of two-faced explanations, of 
posturing and politicking, now seems to have been put to 
bed," Skolnick declared. "The New America is an America 
that is confident in its values."

Such sentiments are amazing when voiced on an Ivy 
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League campus, but Skolnick didn't stop there. Bush's 
"speech made me swell with love of country, and disdain for 
college. That speech made me want to live in America, not 
at Brown. I had been duped into falling in love with Clinton's 
America. Bush's speech made me realize just how wrong I 
was."

Strong stuff, and similar sentiments are being expressed 
elsewhere on U.S. campuses. That doesn't mean the left 
has been silent. It never is. But in the weeks and months 
after Sept. 11, the left's posturing and pronouncements fell 
on deaf ears, resonating nowhere. Shortly after the attacks, 
for example, irate left-wing professors at the City University 
of New York (CUNY) held what they called a teach-in, 
reviving memories of similar events of the 1960s. The 
United States was blamed for the attacks (the result of a 
corrupt and capitalist foreign policy, they argued), and 
bearded professors deplored any response that would 
involve violence.

But the CUNY professors were deeply disillusioned if they 
thought they would be looked to as the conscience of their 
community. The New York Post ridiculed the teach-in 
unmercifully, with feisty and hard-nosed columnist Andrea 
Peyser dubbing the event a "hatefest" and an "America-
bashing festival."

Students at Central Michigan University put up a patriotic 
display in their dormitory that included a flag, posters and a 
newspaper headline that referred to America's enemies as 
"bastards." When a residential adviser ordered it taken down 
because there were people on campus who would find it 
"offensive," public and campus protest was immediate. 
University officials responded quickly to allow the students 
to set up the display once again — just as it had been. 
Central Michigan President Michael Rao publicly affirmed 
the school's commitment to academic freedom.

Other cases of campus response to Sept. 11 have been 
chronicled by the Washington-based American Council of 
Trustees and Alumni (ACTA), a conservative academic-
watchdog group, in Defending Civilization: How Our 
Universities Are Failing America and What Can Be Done 
About It, which appeared in November 2001. Defending 
Civilization listed 115 instances of what ACTA regarded as 
campus extremism.
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Some of ACTA's findings were not surprising, even 
mundane: Students at a Harvard University rally on Sept. 
20, 2001, for example, chanted: "What do we want? Peace! 
When do we want it? Now," which perfectly echoed the 
1960s. The listing also included items about professors who 
loudly opposed war, often with grand statements that made 
little sense: "I'm not sure which is more frightening: the 
horror that engulfed New York City or the apocalyptic 
rhetoric emanating daily from the White House," minced a 
Columbia University professor of history.

But many of Defending Civilization's list of leftist excesses 
were humdingers. At the University of California at Berkeley, 
the student Senate proposed raising the school newspaper's 
rent after it ran a controversial cartoon, a move that failed to 
pass but which nonetheless revealed the depths to which 
the antiwar partisans were willing to go. And the most 
depressing story of all: "At Williams College, a student 
organizes a public recitation of the Pledge of Allegiance in 
honor of a Williams graduate who died in the Sept. 11 
attack. The college president urges the entire university to 
attend. Over 200 students as well as maintenance and 
cafeteria staff attend. Only two faculty appear: the president 
and the head of the art department." Now, that's a comment 
on how left wing faculties tend to be at the most-elite 
schools. 

And the left assuredly took note. Defending Civilization was 
denounced in the New York Times as a right-wing attempt 
to stifle debate about the war on terrorism. But ACTA 
President Jerry Martin says the aim was just the opposite — 
an effort to encourage debate on university and college 
campuses nationwide and to show that the left-wing reaction 
to Sept. 11 wasn't the only reaction. What also prompted 
ACTA to publish Defending Civilization was the knowledge 
that "most professors are quiet, and those who are on the 
extreme dominate campus discourse," Martin says. And it is 
the loud, vociferous professors "who intimidate people who 
don't agree with them."

The Philadelphia-based Foundation for Individual Rights in 
Education (FIRE) deftly handled the lion's share of the post-
Sept. 11 academic flare-ups. The group usually handles 
cases involving political correctness and campus-speech 
codes but tries to work with everyone who calls upon its 
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services, whether right or left, when it sees academic 
freedom endangered because speech that someone found 
offensive has been banned. "Free speech doesn't need 
defense when nice things are said," says FIRE's executive 
director, Thor Halvorssen (see Picture Profile, Feb. 12, 
2001). "It's precisely when content is offensive that free 
speech needs defending."

FIRE, for example, got called in on a dispute last fall at San 
Diego State University (SDSU). Zewdalem Kebede, an 
SDSU student who is Ethiopian and now an American 
citizen, overheard three Muslim students, soon joined by a 
fourth, speaking in Arabic, a language Kebede knows 
fluently. The Arabs talked about being pleased by the 
terrorist attacks against the World Trade Center and the 
Pentagon. Outraged at the affront to the adopted country he 
loves, Kebede tells Insight, he called the Muslims to task, 
saying they should be ashamed of their anti-American 
rhetoric. The Arabs complained to school authorities, and an 
SDSU official formally warned Kebede about abuse of fellow 
students, cautioning him that "future incidents [will result] in 
serious disciplinary actions." After FIRE wrote a letter to the 
school's administration, however, the university withdrew the 
warning, leaving Kebede delighted. "All I did was defend the 
country that has given me safety and a home," he told 
Halvorssen. For his part, Halvorssen says, "It was the only 
time in my career that I was moved almost to tears." Says 
Kebede, "To this day I have not been able to get those 
innocent people disappearing in the World Trade Center 
attack out of my mind."

FIRE also has taken up Hearlson's case at Orange Coast 
College. On Sept. 19, the day following the controversial 
class, Muslim students complained about Hearlson to 
school administrators. Hearlson, they claimed, had attacked 
them personally, calling them terrorists in front of the other 
students and holding them responsible for the deaths of the 
thousands of victims of the World Trade Center and 
Pentagon attacks.

In the days following the controversial class, Orange Coast 
administrators, at first with Hearlson's consent, suspended 
him with pay. But his suspension lasted far longer than he 
was willing to tolerate, Hearlson says. Tapes of the class, 
made by students, were released to the public showing that 
Hearlson had made no personal attacks. A report by an 
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independent investigator hired by the college likewise 
exonerated Hearlson but called him to task for conducting a 
class in which tempers flared and students and professor 
yelled at one another.

Orange Coast didn't allow Hearlson back into his classroom 
until late January. The school's interim vice president for 
instruction, Robert Dees, tells Insight that Hearlson's job 
never was in question. He adds that the nearly four-month 
suspension mostly was the result of waiting for the 
independent investigator's report, which wasn't available 
until December, far longer than anyone had anticipated.

But Hearlson says he still feels misused, his academic 
freedom challenged. No real acknowledgment that he was 
in the right has come from the college, nor any apology. The 
Muslim students have not been publicly reprimanded for 
making false charges against him, he says. And Dees 
claims that student-privacy rules forbid him from saying 
whether the students have been reprimanded.

What also disappoints him, Hearlson tells Insight, is that the 
college administrators didn't listen to the students — 348 of 
whom signed a petition asking that he be returned to his 
classroom, with hundreds of others sending e-mails and 
letters in his support. Most revealing about how deeply 
separated from the school's administration many students 
felt — a student who had made a tape of Hearlson in the 
class that evening turned it over to his professor personally, 
saying he feared school officials might destroy the tape if he 
gave it to them.

At least Hearlson is back teaching now. In other instances 
left-wing administrations did as they pleased. The University 
of Massachusetts granted a permit for a student rally to 
protest any use of force in waging the war against terrorism, 
for example. But the same university revoked a permit 
allowing a rally in support of the U.S. war effort. 

And many of the courses that sprang up at American 
colleges and universities post-Sept. 11 show a clear leftist 
bias, none more so than "The Sexuality of Terrorism," jointly 
offered by Roxanne Dunbar-Ortiz and Donna Barnes at 
California State University at Hayward.

In this radical-feminist approach to terrorism, two books are 
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required reading: Robin Morgan's The Demon Lover: The 
Roots of Terrorism and Karlene Faith's The Long Prison 
Journey of Leslie Van Houten. Van Houten was a member 
of the Charles Manson gang. Morgan is described in the 
course syllabus as "an early 1960s-era feminist activist and 
theorist and editor of Ms. magazine."

But it is the titles of the course's first and last lectures (which 
sound like the same lecture with different names) that reveal 
the most about the deep left-wing bias: "The 
Institutionalization of Patriarchy in Western Law: 
Introduction to the Origins of Contemporary Organized 
Violence (War/Terrorism) and its Gendered Character" and 
"The Family, Private Property and the State = Patriarchy 
and Inevitable Terror." Surely "higher" education at the 
Department of Marxism-Leninism at Moscow State 
University during the height of Josef Stalin's power could 
have been no more tendentious and ideological.

But such behavior no longer is the whole story on American 
campuses. The news is about the dog that did not bark. 
Despite the open promises of the academic left again to 
take the antiwar movement to American campuses, there 
were no large-scale demonstrations at the colleges and 
universities. No dean's offices were occupied forcibly by left-
wing students, no campus was shut down by their antics. 
Where antiwar and anti-American fulminations did make 
themselves known, they made little impression.

Did Sept. 11 make a difference on American college 
campuses? Are students turning moderate, or perhaps even 
conservative? Are the findings of the Tarrance Group poll, 
which found such strong student support for President Bush 
indicative that serious change is afoot?

Stan Ridgeley thinks so. Ridgeley is executive director of 
the Collegiate Network of College Newspapers, which works 
with such famous conservative journals as the Dartmouth 
Review and the Duke University Review. For nine years, 
Ridgeley has edited Campus, a magazine in which 
conservative students present their views.

"This is a big sea change. This isn't some blip on the radar 
screen or speed bump in history," Ridgeley tells Insight. 
"This is a major, major happening. It's a turning point in 
history." What has happened, he says, "is that the left has 
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underestimated the power of [Sept. 11] to mobilize 
American sentiment" toward "sincere patriotism." Dan Flynn, 
executive director of the conservative group Accuracy in 
Academia, also finds the campuses different these days. 
"Students have changed," he tells Insight. "Faculty and 
administrators have not."

Post-Sept. 11 change even may have come to the 
traditionally left-liberal University of Wisconsin at Madison, 
where Julia Kraschnewski, vice chairwoman of the Madison 
College Republicans, reports on a pro-war campus rally: 
"College Republicans started a group called 'Students in 
Support for America,'" she says. "The rally had a great 
turnout one month after 9/11," when local residents also 
came and brought their kids along. "The students are much 
more conservative than the rest of the world thinks," she 
says.

Kraschnewski describes a discussion in an international-
relations class where "someone asserted that Sept. 11 was 
somehow our fault." The whole class jumped on him, she 
says, "which is something that usually doesn't happen.... It 
was pleasantly surprising that maybe seven or eight people 
had comments right back at that person." That such a story 
could come out of Madison, the site of so much antiwar and 
anti-American activism in the 1960s and 1970s, is 
extraordinary.

Will the sea change in student attitudes endure? ACTA's 
Martin has his doubts. "It's hard to know how it will play out 
the longer the war goes on. There will be more nitpicking 
and second-guessing once the terrorist attacks fade into the 
past."

Meanwhile, Orange Coast's Hearlson is disappointed that 
his college doesn't see what happened to him as a threat to 
academic freedom. "I'm the one who had to take the 
punishment, who got lied about. I didn't do anything wrong. 
What does that say about academic freedom and the 
marketplace of ideas?" 

Stephen Goode is a senior writer and Christopher Jolma is a 
research associate for Insight.

email Stephen Goode 
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